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To Effectively Promote the Safety, Health, and Well-Being of our Residents 

Building – Environmental Health – Zoning Departments 
509 West 5th Street, Red Wing, MN  55066 

651-385-3104 

TO:   Goodhue County Board of Commissioners 
FROM:  Megan Smith, Land Use Management Director  
MTG DATE:  June 17, 2025 
RE:   Building Services Contract with the City of Hampton  
 
SUMMARY: 
Goodhue County is being asked to enter into a building services contract with the City of 
Hampton, MN, to begin July 1, 2025, and go through December 31, 2025. 
 
ATTACHMENT: 

1. Building Services Contract with the City of Hampton  
 
BACKGROUND: 
Staff from Goodhue County’s Building Division of Land Use Management were approached by the 
Mayor and Staff from the City of Hampton, about the possibility of contacting with Goodhue 
County for building services.  After some discussion about the workload and fees, the City of 
Hampon City Council approved contracting with Goodhue County.  
 
The County’s Building Division is comprised of a team of four full time staff members, including a 
Building Official, a Building Inspector, and two Permit Techs. The Land Use Management 
Department also has a full time Administrative Assistant that serves the entire Department, and 
a seasonal summer employee. The Division is highly capable and skilled, with extensive 
experience in administering the Minnesota Building Code.       
 
The City of Hampton is located in Dakota County, and is just off Highway 52, with a population of 
approximately 690 persons.  The City has not seen much recent growth, but has an existing mix 
of mid-20th century housing stock and commercial buildings. In discussions with their City 
leadership, the anticipated number of building permits to be processed each year is 20 permits.  
This number is close to the number of permits the County processes with its contact with the City 
of Nerstrand.  
 
Entering into a service contract is a means in which the County can assist small communities who 
are too small to employ full-time building staff but is also an opportunity to generate revenue for 
the County from permit fees.  The proposed contract is set up such that the County will retain 
80% of all permit fees and 100% of plan review fees.  For 2025, the County budgeted $312,000 in 
permit revenues.  In 2024, the county brought in over $350,000 in permit revenue.  Adding the 
Hampton agreement for a 6-month period is not anticipated to create a significant impact on 
permit revenue for 2025.  In terms of expenses, the contract administration will be covered using 
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existing County staff.  A small amount of vehicle mileage and gas expenses are anticipated but will 
be covered by permit fees.   
 
Existing Building Services Contracts: 

• City of Bellechester 
• City of Cannon Falls 
• City of Dennison 
• City of Goodhue 
• City of Kenyon 
• City of Nerstrand 
• City of Wanamingo  

 
2024 Permit Data: 

2,275   total inspections performed  
441   city permits processed  
469    rural county permits processed  
910   total building permits (city plus county)  
$31,143,000  total permit value  

 
RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends to the County Board the approval of the contract with the City of Hampton 
for Building services, effective July 1, 2025 and go through December 31, 2025. 
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